Women
in

Clinical
Academia

Attracting and
Developing the
Medical and Dental
Workforce of the
Future

% Medical
Schools

Council




Women
in

Clinical
Academia

Attracting and
Developing the
Medical and Dental
Workforce of the
Future

A report by
the Medical Schools Council

June 2007

% Medical
% Schools

Council



Contents

The Medical Schools Council Secretariat is

based at Woburn House, 20 Tavistock Square,

London WC1H 9HD
Tel: 020 7419 5494
Fax: 020 7380 1482

Executive Director Katie Petty-Saphon MA,

PhD
Policy Officer Ceri Margerison BA
Policy Officer Helen Morley MA

Office Manager Barbara Anderson

© 2007 The Medical Schools Council,
London

Preface

3

The Medical Schools Council Women in Clinical Academia Working Group

Foreword

Report
Overview
Student Perceptions
Learning from Experience
Flexible Working Lives
Best Practice in Higher Education Institutions
International Perspective
Conclusions and Recommendations

Appendices

1. Profile of the clinical academic workforce by gender

Medicine

a) Clinical academics by grade and gender: 31 July 2006

b) Clinical academics by grade and gender: change since 2004
¢) Clinical academics by specialty and gender: 31 July 2006

Dentistry
a) Clinical academics by grade and gender: 31July 2006
b) Clinical academics by grade and gender: change since 2004

¢) Clinical academics by specialty and gender: 31 July 2006

2. Number of consultants and GPs relative to medical school intake,
1987-2006

References

Acknowledgements

12
16
20
22
25
28

31
31

31
31
32
32

33

34

39
36



Preface

The Medical Schools Council, previously the Council of Heads of Medical Schools,
acts as the authoritative voice of all UK Medical Schools. The organisation serves
as a key reference point for Government, the Higher Education sector and health-
related professional bodies for informed opinion and advice on all matters
relating to the education of medical undergraduates. To fulfil this function, the
Council engages with the Department for Education and Skills, the Departments of
Health in the four UK countries, with stakeholders from across higher education
provision and with the NHS and other service providers.
In addition, the Medical Schools Council:

@ works to improve and maintain quality in medical education, engaging with
all agencies concerned with the provision of medical education and training,
including the Conference of Postgraduate Medical Deans (COPMeD), the
GMC, the Postgraduate Medical Education and Training Board (PMETB) and
the Medical Royal Colleges.

@ aims to facilitate the seamless provision of medical education, ensuring that
graduates from UK Medical Schools are optimally prepared for the challenges
awaiting them in their future practice.

@ aims to highlight and promote clinical academic careers, with, amongst other
activities, the annual publication of the survey of clinical academic staffing
levels in the UK’s Medical and Dental Schools.

It is also intended that the Council’s website will be used as a key recruitment
portal for clinical academic posts in the UK’s Medical Schools. The high-quality
research conducted in these institutions makes a vital contribution to the
economy and ensures that the educational experience of the doctors trained
therein is grounded in a stimulating and innovative environment. Promoting the
need to protect and enhance the support provided for such activities is a top
priority for the Medical Schools Council.

The Council works closely with the Association of UK University Hospitals,
which represents all the major university teaching hospitals, and with the Council
of Heads and Deans of Dental Schools, representing the interests of the UK’s
Dental Schools.

More information about the work of the Medical Schools Council can be
found at www.medschools.ac.uk.




The Medical
Schools Council
Women in Clinical
Academia Working
Group

Members of the
Working Group

* Full data given in Appendix one.

The Medical Schools Council convened a Working Group in late 2005 to examine
issues affecting the recruitment and retention of women in clinical academia.
Clinical academics are those doctors and dentists who conduct high quality
research in the UK’s Medical and Dental Schools, teach medical and dental under-
graduates and continue to treat patients in the NHS.

Data collected by the Medical Schools Council show that the number of
women working in clinical academia decreases at each grade of the academic
career ladder, with only 11% of professorial staff in medicine, female, compared
to 36% at clinical lecturer level . * This situation is very similar to that in dentistry,
with 13% of professors and 45% of lecturers, women. With women comprising
60% and 45% of entrants to Medical and Dental Schools respectively, it is vital that
these individuals are both encouraged to enter a career in clinical academia and
receive the support necessary to maintain them on an academic track? 3.

The full Working Group met four times between March 2006 and March
2007, with meetings of subsidiary groups also taking place over the course of the
year. The terms of reference of the group were defined as follows:

1 To review the current position of women in clinical academia by grade and by
specialty, with reference to the position internationally.

2 To identify the most important issues which appear to be militating against
attracting women into clinical academia and to identify those, which may be
remediable.

3 To provide recommendations for where action needs to be taken to
encourage the recruitment and retention of women in clinical academia.

This report is intended to outline best practice in the recruitment and retention of
women in clinical academic medicine and dentistry, with the aim of reversing
current trends, as identified in the Medical Schools Council data. It is intended
that the Medical Schools Council annual Clinical Academic Staffing Survey can
provide a means by which the efficacy of initiatives to stem the loss of women from
the clinical academic ladder can be assessed on an on-going basis.

Chair

The Medical Schools Council Women in Clinical Academia Working Group is
chaired by Professor Debbie Sharp, Professor of Primary Health Care at the
University of Bristol.

Membership
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Development
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Foreword

Baroness the Professor llora
Finlay of Llandaff

I was very pleased to have been asked, in March 2000, to sit on the Medical
Schools Council’s Women in Clinical Academia Working Group. Although nearly
two thirds of the entrants to Medical and Dental Schools are now women, there is
a significant under-representation of women in senior academic posts in
medicine. This disparity was the impetus for investigation by the Medical Schools
Council. Questions that needed to be asked included whether there was a poverty
of career aspiration amongst women graduates or whether they simply chose to
avoid academic medicine and if so, why?

Third and fourth year students at Medical and Dental Schools around the UK
were asked to provide some answers to these difficult questions, through a
national focus group study. Their insights are revealing of the lack of knowledge
amongst undergraduates, not only with respect to clinical academia but also with
regard to career progression through medicine and dentistry as a whole. One of
the key recommendations of the Medical Schools Council Working Group is to
combat this lack of awareness and reliance on misinformation, through the
provision of better careers advice for medical and dental students.

Role models play an important part in career decisions in all walks of life —
and so it is in research and teaching in medicine and dentistry. But there are
additional hurdles that women graduates seem to face, some due to their own
biology and some through the insecurity that an academic career entails.
Difficulties are compounded through the uncertainty of funding for research and
the grants application process.

This enquiry revealed with great clarity that unless women are attracted into
academic careers, the teachers of the next generation of medical and dental
students will simply not exist. If students are not taught and inspired by the leaders
of the day, they lack the role models needed for achieving excellence in their own
careers. They will fail to consider the academic career path and thus miss out on
the excitement of academic medicine and dentistry.

Over the past year, the Working Group has met on four occasions, and
convened several small sub-group meetings, to discuss ways in which women can
be attracted to clinical academic careers, and see these careers develop in a
fulfilling and supported manner. I believe that the recommendations set out by the
group in this Report can go some way towards redressing the balance between the
number of men and women in senior positions in clinical academic medicine and
dentistry.

A paucity of women in clinical academia risks long-term consequences not
simply for the medical and dental workforce of the future but also for the health



and wealth of the UK population as a whole. I urge policy-makers in Government
and across the health and education sectors, as well as HR professionals in the
Higher Education Institutions, to recognise the recommendations made by the
Medical Schools Council as the foundation upon which further initiatives to
improve the working lives of women, and men, in clinical academic careers can
be built.

Baroness the Professor Ilora Finlay of Llandaff

Baroness Ilora Finlay is a Professor of Palliative Medicine and President of the
Royal Society of Medicine. Professor Finlay was Vice Dean in the School of
Medicine, Cardiff University between August 2000 and October 2005.

Since her elevation to a Peerage in 2001, she has been actively involved in
debates on health issues, particularly relating to Health and Tobacco. She is a
Member of the Select Committee on Science and Technology, and the Select
Committee on the Assisted Dying for the Terminally Il Bill.




Report

Overview

Professor Debbie Sharp

* For the purposes of Medical Schools
Council data collection, Physicians/ Medicine
includes the following specialties: allergy;
audiological medicine; cardiology; clinical
genetics; clinical neurophysiology; clinical
pharmacology and therapeutics; derma-
tology; endocrinology and diabetes mellitus;
gastroenterology; general medicine;
genitourinary medicine; geriatric medicine;
haematology; immunology; neurology;
nuclear medicine; paediatric cardiology;
palliative medicine; rehabilitation medicine;
renal medicine; respiratory medicine;
rheumatology; tropical medicine.

Clinical academics are those doctors and dentists conducting research in the UK’s
Medical and Dental Schools, whilst also having a major responsibility for the
education of medical and dental undergraduates. As well as a commitment to
carrying out research and/or teaching activities, academic doctors and dentists
must also dedicate time to clinical work and administrative duties. At 31 July 2006
there were 2937, Full Time Equivalent (FTE), clinical academics working in
medicine and 435 FTE working in dentistry in the UK. Overall, women comprise
approximately 21% of medical and 31% of dental clinical academics.!

The low proportion of women in clinical academic medicine and dentistry is
a situation reflected in other disciplines, for example in science, engineering and
technology (SET) and in law.* > Many of the potential barriers often cited as
responsible for such gender imbalance are similar. The difficulty of maintaining a
suitable work-life balance and maintaining a high profile whilst working less than
full-time are two such examples. However, the demands placed on clinical
academics through the dual, or even tripartite, requirement to deliver both
research and teaching, in some cases, along with clinical commitments, places
clinical academics in a unique position compared with researchers and educators
working in SET and academic legal practice. The pressures faced by clinical
academics in this context, the additional time taken for individuals to attain a
Certificate of Completion of Training (CCT) and a PhD and the slower progression
up the pay scale relative to non-academic colleagues are often cited as disincen-
tives to the pursuit of an academic career in medicine.

Something must be done to ensure that women are attracted to clinical
academia, and that they continue on the clinical academic ladder. Only 11% of
professorial staff in the UK’s Medical Schools are women, compared with 36% of
clinical lecturers.! The proportion of women decreases substantially at each
academic grade, from lecturer to senior lecturer to professor, as is evident in
Figure 1. The situation is very similar in dentistry, with 13% of professors women,
compared with 45% of senior lecturers. Although data indicate that women are
moving up the clinical academic ladder, from lecturer to senior lecturer and on
to professorial posts, the proportion of women at each grade relative to men has
remained static since the Medical Schools Council and Council of Heads and
Deans of Dental Schools began to collect data on clinical academics by gender in
2004.

Only 10% of those clinical academics working in surgery are women,
compared to 36% in academic general practice, whilst 46% of women working in
clinical academic dentistry are concentrated in oral pathology, paediatric dentistry



Figure 1: The representation of women and men in the clinical academic
workforce —Medicine
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Data from the Medical Schools Council and Council of Heads of Dental Schools (2007).!

data collection by the Medical Schools Council, six Medical and six Dental Schools
returned no female clinical professors in post on the census date of 31 July 2006.

With approximately 60% of students entering medical school now women
and 46% of the undergraduate population at the UK’s Dental Schools female ? it is
vital to the future of clinical academia that women graduates are enabled to
pursue a clinical academic career should they so wish. If women are not
encouraged to enter an academic track in medicine or dentistry, and supported in
this endeavour across a range of medical and dental specialties, the ability of the
UK health system to respond to challenges with innovative solutions, to which
clinical academics greatly contribute, will be compromised.” As clinical academia
suffers, so too will the doctors and dentists of the future, unable to benefit from
an education in a research rich environment which is a core strength of the UK’s
Medical and Dental Schools.

Academic Foundation Programmes represent an opportunity to engage young
doctors in clinical academia at an early stage of their career which should be
capitalised on. However it is clear that in order to consider applying for such
programmes, medical students must be enthused about clinical academia early in
the undergraduate course. Focus group sessions convened by the Working Group
to question third and fourth year students on their perceptions of clinical
academia have revealed a worrying lack of awareness about what clinical
academia is, what clinical academics do and how to follow this pathway. The
provision of clearer careers information by Medical and Dental Schools, with
careers sessions tailored towards clinical academia, is a key recommendation of
this report.

Intercalated degrees and appropriate special study modules provide one
means by which Medical Schools can encourage students to experience research
first-hand. Data collected from across the UK by the Medical Schools Council




10

suggest that more women than men enrol to undertake intercalated degrees, and
often gain a higher degree classification than their male counterparts.® Medical
and dental students must be given the opportunity to engage with high quality,
relevant research which can spark their enthusiasm. Clinical academics should be
encouraged to engage with students as role models and mentors. Too often, the
focus groups revealed that students were unable accurately to identify those staff
at their Medical and Dental Schools who were clinical academics. Increasing
contact between clinical academics and students within the framework of inter-
esting research and enquiry could address this issue.

Allowing clinical academics to train and work flexibly is key to attracting and
retaining women within clinical academic careers and an important recommen-
dation of the Medical Schools Council Working Group. Flexibility is vital at both
senior and junior grades. At the first national meeting of senior women in NHS and
academic dentistry, those around the table highlighted the importance of support
for those at senior levels working flexibly. Although such individuals wished to
focus their time on high priority tasks, necessitating support to enable the
delegation of more routine matters, funding pressures meant that often such
support was not forthcoming.? It is vital to ensure that those wishing to work less
than full time are valued as full members of faculty and allowed opportunities to
progress. In the past there was a disincentive for Trusts to employ part-time staff
as they were relatively more expensive. It is encouraging that this has now been
addressed.'

Flexible training and working less than full time are viable options for those
wishing to balance clinical and academic work with the demands of family life, yet
the Working Group believes that it is important for advice to be realistic. Certain
specialties are more suited than others to a particular pattern of working. Women
should receive clear guidance and support when considering specialties to pursue
and receive full information on what each will demand. The appointment of a
dedicated staff member, with responsibility for promoting clinical academic
careers, at each Medical and Dental School could be one method of fulfilling this
aim. Women’s Liaison Officers are already in post in Medical Schools in the US,
where they are encouraged to meet annually, through the Association of American
Medical Colleges, to network and share expertise. !

Finally, women need to be encouraged to put themselves forward for appoint-
ments and awards. Data collected from across the UK's Medical and Dental
Schools and from the major funders of the biomedical sciences show that all too
often women select themselves out of the pool of candidates for fellowships and
academic positions. Informal discussions with the major headhunter organisa-
tions for the most senior posts in Medical and Dental Schools confirm this finding.
There is little evidence of discrimination amongst appointment panels once
women apply for positions.'> Overwhelmingly, senior women questioned by the
Medical Schools Council Working Group cited support from colleagues, both men
and women, as important to their career progression, with many fostering life
long bonds with mentors.

The following Report explores the results of this and other work over the past
year by the Medical Schools Council Women in Clinical Academia Working Group.
The results of focus groups convened at Medical and Dental Schools around the



UK are discussed, followed by information collated in response to questionnaires
circulated to all female senior academics (and a sample of their male colleagues)
in medicine and dentistry in the UK is examined. Opportunities for training flexibly
are outlined, as are examples of best practice in the recruitment and retention of
women across the sector. Lessons to be learned from international initiatives are
discussed later in the Report.

Several recommendations are set out at the end of the document, against
which the Medical Schools Council plans to monitor progress over the coming
months. The report will be submitted to the Department for Education and Skills,
the Academy of Medical Sciences Clinical Academic Careers Committee and to the
UK Health Advisory Committee, which reports to the four UK Departments of
Health.

Professor Debbie Sharp
Chair, the Medical Schools Council Women in Clinical Academia Working Group

Professor Debbie Sharp is Professor of Primary Health Care and Head of the
Academic Unit of Primary Health Care at the University of Bristol. She took up the
Chair in Bristol in 1994. The world-class department which she has built up over
the last twelve years is a founder member of the NIHR School for Primary Care
Research. She is currently Chair of the Society for Academic Primary Care, repre-
sents primary care at the Medical Schools Council and sits on both the GMC
Education Committee and the Walport Academic Careers Panel.

Between 2000 and 2003, Professor Sharp was Head of School in the Faculty
of Medicine in Bristol and it was during this time that she became aware of the
particular recruitment and retention issues for women in academic medicine.

11




Student Perceptions

* Focus groups were run at the following
Medical Schools: Bristol; Cardiff; Dundee;
Imperial College; Manchester; Oxford;
Queen’s University Belfast; East Anglia;
Warwick, and at the following Dental
Schools: Birmingham, Cardiff, Liverpool.

12

From amongst the medical and dental undergraduates of today will come the
clinical academic workforce of tomorrow: those who will contribute to innovation
and change in the delivery of healthcare and to developments leading to better
outcomes for patients. Medical and Dental Schools have a vital responsibility to
ensure that students are well informed about the possibilities and challenges
offered by a career in clinical academia and how best to pursue this route.

To gather information on students’ perceptions of clinical academia, the
Medical Schools Council Working Group convened focus groups of third and
fourth year female students in 12 Medical and Dental Schools.* A senior female
clinical academic within the School facilitated each group using an agreed topic
guide. Transcriptions of audio recordings of the groups were prepared, along with
additional contemporaneous notes. These were then thematically analysed by an
independent educational researcher.

What did clinical academic medicine/ dentistry mean to the
students?

Students were confused about the meaning of the term ‘clinical academic.” Few
recognised that the term encompassed three roles: clinical practice, research and
teaching. Most thought of clinical academics as those people who taught and/or
did research and did not appear to understand that they had a clinical
commitment.

“Academic makes you think more about constantly baving
your bead in a book, rather than actual hands-on clinical

work. 99

“1 think that the general view is that it does take you away
from being on the wards, and I just have an image of
spending time in a lab. 99

Students identified both male and female clinical academics, ranging from
eminent professors to research fellows in laboratories. Mature students and those
who had done an intercalated degree were much better informed than others, but
the overwhelming impression was of a lack of knowledge, particularly in identi-
fying in which specialties clinical academics might be found or what they actually
did.



66We need more information about it. If something is
surrounded with myth and legend it is never going to be
attractive, especially when the myths and legends aren’t very

nice. 99

Students’ perceptions of a career in clinical academic
medicine/dentistry

Very few students had considered a career in clinical academic medicine/
dentistry. There was a general anxiety that they would lose patient contact and
clinical skills in an academic role.

Research was variously described as number-crunching, literature searching
or laboratory-based, with little or no patient contact. Students’ own experience of
research was limited and often described negatively. Many reported disliking their
fourth year projects, in which they felt they had little choice, too little time and
pressure to get positive results. There was clear distaste for the perception that
research was necessarily laboratory-based and would take them away from
patients. The research culture was described as highly competitive and political,
with uncertainty about funding and endless grant applications.

66If you're really fascinated in a particular area of medicine,
then doing research would be the ideal thing. 99

However, others described their projects as some of the best parts of their training
and those who had done an intercalated degree often had more interest in clinical
academia than others.

Teaching was more popular than research. However, the teaching students
had received was varied, with few teachers seen as good or passionate about their
subject. Most students had some experience of delivering presentations, and a few
had mentored younger students, but they stressed that they had never been taught
how to teach.

“We bhave never actually been guided how to teach... It’s

largely been from experience and what you have picked up

from other people lecturing, which is probably quite a good

way of doing it, but it might be useful to have some sort of
teaching methods. 99

Some students regarded academic careers as pressurised and badly paid with
long working hours, while others saw them as having less pressure and responsi-
bility than being an NHS consultant. There was little agreement on the most
suitable stage to embark on an academic career, with some thinking it best to start
at the end of their basic training while others wished to keep open the possibility
of returning to academia having practised for a few years.

Most students stressed that they would value more information on all their
career options, and focus groups were dominated by accounts of the lack of good
careers advice and the paucity of information that they had received to date.

13
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Role models

Students named both male and female role models who had influenced them,
often saying that gender was largely immaterial but behaviour was important.
However, it was thought that there were very few senior women role models in
either academic medicine or dentistry.

Positive role models offered time, encouragement and support, and were
seen as ‘inspirational and dynamic’. Students were often most impressed by
women who had managed to combine senior academic careers with less than full-
time working when they had family commitments.

“Writz’ng up their thesis whilst having their children, so that
they can stay bome with them... that would be appealing to

me. ”

However, while positive role models could inspire students, there was also clear
evidence that negative role models could discourage students from pursuing
academic medical or dental careers.

Differences hetween men and women

Students frequently discussed the best age and career stage for them to have
children and the difficulties of juggling babies and their medical careers.
However, while many felt that employment conditions for men and women were
‘more equal now’ and that there was little sexual discrimination in medicine or
dentistry, there was little evidence that they fully appreciated the potential
problems they might encounter in working less than full time or taking a career
break in either an academic or NHS career.

“Stmng women are seen as scary, strong men are seen as
admirable9®

66I sat in a neurosurgery clinic and a consultant came up to
me and said, ‘To be bonest, if you want a family you can’t do
neurosurgery’. 99

Summary

The vast majority of students had no conception of the roles of clinical academics.
Many were discouraged from considering clinical academia as a career option
because of their negative experiences of university research or teaching and their
perceptions of academic work as poorly paid, pressurised and, in the case of
teaching, lacking status. Students had little factual information about these roles
or career progression within them and few positive role models or mentors whose
influence might have counteracted their negative perceptions.

The recommendations made by the Medical Schools Council as an outcome
of this exercise are provided in further detail in the final chapter of this Report. It
is clear that several things must happen to encourage young women to perceive
clinical academia as a viable career option. There is an urgent need for the
provision of detailed careers information to trainee doctors and dentists. Medical



and Dental Schools should be encouraged to make better use of dedicated careers
services already in place at universities. Anecdotal evidence suggests that many
Medical and Dental Schools do not currently make use of such services, with the
perception being that students studying vocational courses do not need such
guidance.

Medical training in the UK has undergone a massive change in recent years,
with the introduction of Modernising Medical Careers (MMC), and Modernising
Dental Careers (MDC) under exploration. Evidence from the focus groups
suggests that penultimate year medical students have little idea how postgraduate
training works. This should send a clear message to Medical and Dental Schools
to improve the provision of careers information.

The School of Medicine at the University of Leicester is one of a number of
schools that runs a highly successful annual careers fair for medical students, an
initiative which other institutions could usefully adopt. The event includes a
session on clinical academic careers, which has proven influential in encouraging
medical undergraduates to seek out further information on clinical academia and
routes into a career in teaching and/or research. The Academy of Medical
Sciences has already embarked upon initiatives to promote interest in academic
careers, particularly at the post graduate level. It should be encouraged to do
more in the undergraduate arena.

“1 am always really impressed when I see a professor with a
woman’s name. I'm sorry, but it is so unusual. 99

15




Learning from Experience
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Quantitative
analysis

In order to complement the information derived from focus group discussions
with students and to identify further opportunities to encourage women doctors to
consider an academic career, in May 2006 the Medical Schools Council Working
Group circulated a short questionnaire to all, professorial level, female clinical
academic staff working in the UK's Medical and Dental Schools. They were
identified using data on academic grade, gender and unique reference number,
collected as part of the 2006 Medical Schools Council Clinical Academic Staffing
Survey.'> Questionnaires were also distributed to senior women working in the
postgraduate deaneries.

Women were asked to provide information on their career progression to
date and on any barriers, structural or personal, they had faced when moving up
the clinical academic ladder. They were also asked to nominate a male colleague,
of a similar age and working in the same specialty, although not necessarily at the
same institution, to complete a copy of the questionnaire. These ‘matched pairs’
were analysed to ascertain whether women and men faced similar or disparate
barriers when pursuing a career in clinical academia. The results are set out in
the following sections.

Analysable data was received from 76 women and 75 men, with an average age of
52 for women and 51 for men. Thus this was a cohort of senior clinical academics
who went to Medical or Dental School in the early to mid 1970s. The sample was
spread across all the specialties as defined in the annual Medical Schools Council
and Council of Heads and Deans of Dental Schools Staffing Surveys. Women
tended to make their specialty choice later than men, when they were registrars
rather than medical students or housemen. Similarly, they entered academic
medicine somewhat later, although the differences were less marked than for
specialty choice. More women (36%) than men (28%) undertook an intercalated
degree but slightly more male doctors had entered Medical School as graduates:
17% versus 14%. The vast majority of all respondents described having a mentor,
explored in further detail in the following section.

Women reported having had more structural (51% versus 44%) and ‘people’
(45% versus 29%) obstacles in their careers. 61% of women had taken at least
one career break, usually for maternity leave, compared with only 11% men. The
mean number of career breaks was 1.4 and the average length 7.4 months.

With regard to career promotions, women appeared to have had slightly fewer
unsuccessful promotion experiences compared with men (means 0.8 and 1.0)



respectively, whereas the experience of successful promotions was similar (mean
2.1). Only 2.5% women were currently working part time, although over one
quarter had done so at some point in their careers. There were no men working
part time and only 2.5% had ever done so. The data also revealed that 30% women
and 18% men declared that they would like to work part time.

Interestingly, there was no difference in the number of programmed activities
(11 PAs) between men and women. However more women declared that they
majored in teaching or research and teaching rather than simply research. With
respect to Clinical Excellence Awards, in this sample, women were less well repre-
sented for discretionary points (less than nine) and at Bronze and Gold levels, but
were more likely to have a Silver or Platinum award. However 11 women reported
they had no award and two women were ineligible by virtue of not being on a
consultant contract. All of the male respondents had Clinical Excellence Awards.

Supporters and mentors Qualitative
Most supporters and mentors mentioned by both male and female academics analysis

were male, reflecting the historical profile of senior doctors at the time that
respondents were embarking on their careers. The supporters were mainly
professors or heads of department, but also included doctorate supervisors and
members of funding bodies. One in eight of the women mentioned their husbands,
although only one man mentioned his wife as an important supporter.

The most striking feature was the warmth with which these senior academics
described the way in which their supporters had helped them, mainly by providing
inspiration and encouragement. The importance of their roles in furthering the
careers of respondents was underlined by constant references to the advice they
gave about funding, career direction, research opportunities, publications and
networking. Many appeared almost literally to have taken respondents ‘under
their wing’. One woman summarised the views of many:

“He was just inspirational - a role model as to how you can
be a top professor and fantastic clinician. 99

Women were much more likely to cite the support of their mentors in enabling
them to combine family and an academic career, which was acknowledged to have
been much tougher in the past than it was regarded to be now. This understanding
by very senior doctors of potentially conflicting pressures was very much valued
by these women, and undoubtedly enabled them to stay in an academic career.

66N()ne of these individuals ridiculed me for leaving to pick
up children from school or creche, none of them made any
adverse comments if I could not attend evening or late
Jfinishing meetings” @)

Structural ohstacles to progress in academic medicine
Although a fairly high proportion of both men and women stated that they had
never encountered structural obstacles in their careers, others identified

17
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problems common to both genders. These were often related to specialty, with
respondents in psychiatry, general practice, palliative and rehabilitative medicine
reflecting on their perception that their specialty or sub-specialty was insuffi-
ciently respected as an academic discipline, or expressing concern that certain
academic institutions dominated the specialty to the exclusion of others.

Other structural obstacles included fierce competition for limited research
funding and a lack of research Fellowships or academic training posts. Some
respondents were concerned about lack of status in either the clinical or scien-
tific communities, resulting from the combined demands of clinical, research and
teaching responsibilities of the clinical academic. There were also comments
about the lack of recognition from the academic community itself.

6GNoboal in the academic bierarchy ever says ‘Well done’.

'y y 'y

Even when you get A+ awards or gold medals from your Royal
College, there is never any acknowledgement of success. 99

Gender-specific obstacles

Women identified a number of obstacles they had encountered, and in many
instances described how they had dealt with them. They spoke of being passed
over for promotion, male colleagues being given more interesting research
projects, and noted that having children was seen as a barrier to promotion,
particularly in male-dominated specialties such as surgery. There were references
to overt sexist, old-boy network behaviour, but these were seen as less important
than more subtle discrimination against women.

“Attitude problem: a female with Rids plus interested in
research equals disaster in a surgical specialty dominated
by men.99

Some women felt that they were overlooked through not being as ‘pushy and self-
promoting’ as their male colleagues, while others mentioned being ‘set up to fail’
by being given leadership roles and then undermined by male colleagues.

“As a trainee, my male colleague was offered more
demanding but interesting things to do: be was always offered
a new lecture, outside presentations etc before me. I had to
work hard and be a ‘bit pushy’ to get this Rind of
expem’ence.” (F).

People or individuals who obstructed progress

Many men and some women cited problems with some NHS colleagues who were
said to be antagonistic towards academics, resulting in delays in their clinical
career progress or limiting access to clinical facilities and resources. On the other
hand, some respondents of both genders mentioned obstructive behaviour by
fellow academics, sometimes feeling compelled to move in order to make
progress in their careers.



“We are respected by neither the clinical nor the scientific
community in entirety and therefore the balance of [our]
activities... adequate for neither9® ().

Women were more likely to cite problems with senior colleagues who were hostile
towards women academics with children, while some spoke of obstacles placed
in their way by those who thought they would not be ‘tough enough’ for any
academic career or were unable to contemplate a woman in a senior position.

Conclusions

These senior academics mainly came from a generation of doctors who qualified
in the 1970s or 80s, if not earlier, where medical careers in general were much
less structured than they are today, and where personal ‘patronage’ and the
apprenticeship tradition of medical teaching was dominant. This was highlighted
by the emphasis given in the responses to the intense encouragement and inspi-
ration they received from senior role models. Although there were clear disadvan-
tages in such a system, particularly for those who did not benefit from it, there can
be no doubt that this very personal nurturing of young talent is much less
prevalent in the present structure of the medical profession, where doctors are
unlikely to be attached to a team or individual consultant and may not come to the
notice of senior academics at all. The result of this is that young doctors may well
not be ‘inspired’ by their seniors, and, indeed, as seen in the focus groups with
medical students, may not even be able to identify any potential role model or
mentor. This has important implications for the future of academic medicine and
underlines the necessity that every possible avenue is explored to ensure that the
next generation of clinical academics can benefit from inspiring teachers,
supporters and mentors.

19




Flexible Working Lives
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Encouraging
flexibility

The provision of opportunities to work less than full time and pursue postgraduate
training, research, teaching and clinical responsibilities flexibly, forms a vital
means by which clinical academic careers can be made more attractive to women.
A recent survey by the BMA revealed that the vast majority of women doctors
questioned as part of the research (94%) were currently working less than full
time, or wished to in the future, compared to 46% of men. Childcare responsibil-
ities and the desire to spend more time with family were cited as the main reasons
for women wishing to do so.!

Support must be available for women to work flexibly both in terms of hours
and in their need to relocate geographically.

It is encouraging that the funding bodies represented on the Medical Schools
Council Women in Clinical Academia Working Group offer awards both part and
full time, aiming to accommodate the varying needs of promising clinical
researchers. Although specific eligibility criteria vary between organisations, all
emphasise the importance of flexibility in order to attract the brightest and best
academics. As an example, the Medical Research Council award its Fellowships
for a minimum 50% time, and on the understanding that the approved
programme of research training/research can be carried out effectively. Similarly,
Cancer Research UK is supportive of those wishing to undertake further academic
training on a less than full-time basis. They judge such applications on their
competitive science and the ability to complete the research in a timely manner,
particularly in the context of other groups working on similar or related topics.
All the funding bodies allow a small proportion of the working week to be set
aside for clinical duties which is enormously helpful, both in terms of maintaining
clinical competencies but also in allowing accrual of time to be set against the
award of a Certificate of Completion of Training.

The Working Group would recommend greater consistency between schemes
and between universities, for example with respect to the length of time given to
doctoral candidates to submit theses. Possibilities to undertake awards on a
flexible basis, where appropriate, should be highlighted to candidates.

It is encouraging too, that guidance for the 2008 Research Assessment
Exercise explicitly requires panels to take account of career breaks for childbirth
and provision of care, along with part-time working, when assessing submis-
sions.



The postgraduate deaneries are supportive of less than full-time training, seeking
to integrate less than full-time or flexible training into mainstream, full-time
training programmes as far as possible. The Postgraduate Medical Education and
Training Board (PMETB) has agreed that a post approved for mainstream, full-
time training is also approved for training on a flexible basis. Trainees are
currently required to undertake at least 50% of a normal working week.

Article 22 of EU Directive 2005/36/EC on the recognition of professional
qualifications, states that ‘Member States may authorise part-time training
under conditions laid down by the competent authorities; those authorities
shall ensure that the overall duration, level and quality of such training is not
lower than that of continuous full-time training... '

The UK Order permits part-time training but with the caveat, derived from the
1993 Directive, that at least 50% of specialist training must have been undertaken
on a full-time basis, with the weekly duration of part-time general practice
training being not less than 50% of weekly full time training. It is clear that the
interpretation of the directive must be clarified by regulators, prior to its coming
into force in the UK in October 2007, to ensure that confusion does not militate
against possibilities for clinical academics to train flexibly.

The achievement of clinical competencies will, of necessity, take longer in
some specialties than others. Although it is important for deaneries to adopt a
supportive approach, the Working Group would recommend that trainees should
also assess realistically the time commitment required by a particular clinical
discipline when selecting specialty choices. It would be helpful if the Academy of
Medical Royal Colleges and the PMETB could provide guidance, by specialty, on
the maximum length of time which may be spent in training, and the safe,
minimum amount of clinical work which may be undertaken to ensure core
competencies are attained.

Deaneries may find it easier to accommodate flexible trainees in particular
specialties, for example due to the availability of numbers of trainees willing and
able to undertake slot-share arrangements. A national database of trainees
wishing to job-share in this way, by specialty, may facilitate trainees in making an
informed choice.

The Royal Colleges should seek to ensure that the new generation of Academic
Clinical Fellows across the UK receives adequate support and encouragement
during training. A national cohort development programme could be considered,
similar to that already set up for those appointed to the GP posts in round one.!”
As pre-doctoral students, trainees must have access to the career development
opportunities offered by the institutions in which they work. Universities must also
work with the Royal Colleges and deaneries to ensure that the time limits for the
submission of PhD theses are realistic for those wishing to take career breaks or
work flexibly, balancing this with the demands of maintaining clinical skills.

Training Flexibly
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Best Practice in Higher
Education Institutions

* Data available in Appendix 2.
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Only 11% of professors working in academic medicine and 13% working in
academic dentistry are female, compared to 36% and 45% of clinical lecturers
respectively.! Such disparity is mirrored in the health service. Data show that of
the 32,874 consultants employed in hospitals in England on 30 September 2006,
only 8,902, or 27% were women.*!8 A study of a sample of clinical academics
working for NHS Scotland revealed that women were less likely to be promoted
than their male counterparts, even after experience, part-time working and other
factors were controlled."

A lack of women at the highest levels in Higher Education Institutions
engenders a fundamental underuse of talent and a lack of motivation amongst
women working at less senior academic grades. This has a negative impact on the
productivity of the workforce in Medical and Dental Schools and thus on the
ability of institutions to contribute to the change and innovation required by the
health service. In contrast, a demonstrably ‘gender aware’ institution fosters satis-
faction and commitment from staff, attracting women, and men, to apply for and
remain within posts.

The reduction in sickness absence and turnover, which can be achieved by an
organisation making visible steps to promote equality and transparency, is of clear
benefit to productivity, and therefore ultimately costs. Universities, which invest
heavily in staff through training and development, stand to lose this investment on
the departure of the staff member. Enhanced retention, for example through
adopting policies encouraging women to return to work following maternity leave,
can counter this significant drain on resources. At the other end of life and very
much later in their career, it is often women who have to care for sick and dying
parents. These life events, if not managed sensitively by institutions, can impact
badly on members of staff.

Data from the Medical Schools Council show that at 31 July 20006, six Medical
and six Dental Schools in the UK had no female clinical professors in post,
suggesting that varying HR practices at Medical and Dental Schools mean some
institutions are more effective than others at recruiting and retaining women in
clinical academia. Data suggest that although universities may formulate policies
on equal opportunities, real efforts are required to ensure that these filter down
to inform the attitudes of staff. A qualitative study of non-clinical academics
working in Higher Education in the UK revealed that many of those questioned had
not considered the position and opportunities for under-represented groups.?
This suggests that further efforts must be made to raise the profile of the diversity
debate across the sector.



It is vital that those Medical and Dental Schools experiencing difficulties in
attracting and retaining female clinical academics learn from effective practice
identified elsewhere. The Medical Schools Council and Council of Heads and
Deans of Dental Schools provide fora in which exemplars can be shared and
discussed.

Queen'’s University Belfast established a Gender Initiative in 2000,which has been
recognised formally as an example of best practice, winning the ‘Opportunity
Now’ Education Award in 2006.2' The university has recognised that flexibility and
career enhancement opportunities can lead to enhanced retention of staff,
reduced sickness absence and lower rates of staff turnover, all saving money for
the organisation and fostering an atmosphere of higher motivation and produc-
tivity. Amongst other initiatives, a mentoring scheme has been piloted for
academic women and work-life balance procedures have been extended to
encompass this group of staff. Work is mainstreamed through the HR and Equal
Opportunities directorates, with the Vice Chancellor accountable for the success
of the schemes through formal appraisal processes and personal target setting. A
dedicated ‘Women'’s Forum’ meets monthly to monitor the work of the Initiative.
Since 2000, the representation of women on Academic Council has increased by
58% and, as conveners of appointment panels, by 900%.

The University of Sheffield is a further institution leading the way in enhancing
career satisfaction for female employees. The University has been named in The
Times’ list of the top 50 places where women want to work and, similarly to
Queen’s University, has been identified by Opportunity Now as a Gender, Equality
and Diversity Exemplar Employer.?> 2 The university launched a Women
Academic Returners Scheme in January 2006, which offers substantial financial
support to women returning to work following maternity leave. Additional six-
month full-time posts are funded, in which staff cover teaching and research activ-
ities, freeing women returners to focus exclusively on research activities, assisting
them in raising their research profile and publication record. A dedicated
Women’s Network provides support for women in science, engineering,
technology and medicine, allowing them to develop personally and professionally.

These examples demonstrate that those at the highest level in universities need to
be persuaded that recruitment and retention of clinical academic staff is of the
highest importance. Although many of the larger Schools may have a staff member
to deal with issues as they relate to clinical academic staff, consideration should
be given to appointing staff with dedicated responsibility for women’s issues.

It is vital that issues relating to equal opportunities are not seen simply as
for the benefit of a particular group. The career progression of women also
affects the career progression of men in clinical academia: a less productive
clinical academic workforce has implications for a whole organisation. Both men
and women must be engaged with this agenda, to avoid polarisation and
stigmatisation.

Queen's University
Belfast

The University of
Sheffield

Ways forward




Women should be encouraged to see themselves as leaders and should be
supported by senior members of staff as they progress. The Medical Schools
Council, together with HEFCE Leadership, Governance and Management and the
Leadership Foundation for Higher Education, is developing a leadership
programme for future deans and heads of Medical and Dental Schools. Women
should be actively encouraged to attend. To focus just on senior staff would be to
ignore those with the highest career aspirations in lower academic grades: women
at these grades should be encouraged to pursue ‘mini-managerial’ roles.
Nurturing leadership and management skills from an early stage in a woman’s
career, even from undergraduate level, can only empower women to push
themselves forward more comprehensively.

Medical and Dental Schools should view themselves not simply as the ‘inter-
viewers’ but also as the ‘interviewees’ when assessing the suitability of a clinical
academic for a particular post. The ‘soft’ side of recruitment is important; from
showcasing family-friendly initiatives, considering the style of promotional
materials or ensuring that positive feedback spreads via word of mouth. Women
represent a significant proportion of the potential clinical academic workforce of
the future: there is no more significant business case for institutional change.



International Perspective

Colleagues around the world tell us that women continue to be under-represented
in academic medicine and dentistry and there are ample objective data confirming
this. The steady rise in the proportion of women entrants to Medical and Dental
Schools, to the present level where women exceed men, has not been matched by
an equivalent rise in the number of women in senior posts in academic medicine
or dentistry. High quality data on a global scale to explain this disparity is
lacking, nor is there good evidence of proven stratagems to tackle these inequal-
ities. The principal hypotheses proposed are that women are disadvantaged by
family responsibilities, lack appropriate role models and mentors, spend less time
in research and more in teaching, are less productive, are less ambitious and are
subject to covert discrimination (the glass ceiling effect). It is also suggested that
the disparity is no more than a reflection of the historical under-representation of
women in medicine and dentistry, which will disappear with time .

Whilst the UK data for academic medicine are remarkably similar to those
from the USA, within Europe the Scandinavian countries, particularly Finland,
seem to display less gender discrimination and take an institutional rather than an
individual level approach to offer solutions.? In European academic medical
general practice, colleagues from Scandinavia suggest that women underestimate
their own skills, so limiting their own careers, whereas those from Italy and
Austria believe family responsibilities are an inhibiting factor. Others suggest that
women prefer to study subjects that are less valued in dominant research.?”

Women achieve significantly higher grades than men throughout their
education, a disparity continued at university. The Todd report found that women
performed better than men at undergraduate level and more recent research
confirms that this is still s0.2® 2 No study to date provides support for the
suggestion that women in academic medicine or dentistry are less ambitious than
men. However women do spend more time in teaching and patient care* and are
financially disadvantaged, having adjusted for differences in the distribution of
work time and productivity.3" 32 Given the increasing numbers of women in the
medical and dental workforce the continuing disparity at senior level in service
settings, in professional organisations, as well as in Medical and Dental Schools is
noteworthy.

A substantial proportion of women rank gender discrimination as the
principal hindrance to their career in academic medicine. This view is supported
by the limited amount of high quality research in this area that provides evidence
of prejudice against women by men and women, a situation that is not unique to
medicine or dentistry.'? 3 Such prejudice appears to be deep-seated, subtle and




more often than not, the unwitting reflection of the cultural and social attitudes of
previous generations.

Efforts to close the gender gap have been greatest in the US. The US
Association of American Medical Colleges, Women in Medicine programme has
published an annual benchmarking report since 1983 and supports academic
women in a variety of ways."' It is disappointing that despite this considerable
investment of time, effort and money, it is still the case that fewer American women
achieve senior rank than would be expected on the basis of parity between men
and women. Academic success among women is little different between the US
and the UK. In both countries only approximately 10% of full professors in clinical
disciplines are women.

In the UK, considerable emphasis has been placed on the need to support
part-time working, flexible career development and institutional child-care
provision as a means to improve the position of women in medicine. High profile
schemes such as the Athena project have promoted mentorship for female
academics. Although initiatives of this kind are likely to improve quality of life, and
as such are highly valued, existing evidence to date does not demonstrate that they
improve productivity or academic advancement.!"- 343536 There is some evidence
that structured training pathways promote equalisation of promotion rates of
female and male graduates.’” The new UK academic training pathways would
provide an opportunity to test this objectively.

Though the number of women in senior positions in academic medicine and
dentistry is slowly increasing, given the present rate of change it will take many
years to correct the cumulative deficit. This is unacceptable at a time when
academic medicine is in difficulty and the number of women in medicine is
increasing. Acknowledging this, the European Union established targets for
women’s representation in 2001 .3 Though it has been argued that this approach
will worsen the situation by fostering resentment against women, it is also
plausible that it will improve matters by breaking down patterns of behaviour that
perpetuate discrimination. Attitude retraining, where male and female senior
faculty are taught how to consider and eliminate gender bias in their assessments,
does not appear to have been tested against the implementation of quotas or
targets as an alternative means to break down long-standing cultural and social
barriers, nor against mentorship schemes.

There also does not appear to have been a comprehensive survey of the
experiences of men and women in relation to academic medicine with the aim of
examining specific hypotheses relating to gender inequities and in view of the
balance of published evidence to date, attempting to understand the nature of
attitudes that militate against women. The paucity of good data relevant to the UK
situation has been highlighted repeatedly by the British Medical Association and
by the Royal Colleges.®

The Medical Schools Council recommends that the Royal Colleges and
Medical Schools should implement regular monitoring of representation by
gender on panels, boards and in faculty positions. These data could be incorpo-
rated into the annual Medical Schools Council survey or a separate benchmarking
report to be published separately and at regular intervals.

Funding streams should be allocated to test the effect of specific stratagems



on career advancement and academic productivity in women and men: this could
in part be incorporated into the new UK academic training schemes. Making use
of this unique opportunity to redress the profound paucity of high quality research
in this area would be of international importance. Specific interventions that merit
objective assessment include formal, informal and multi-faceted mentoring; struc-
tured part-time versus full-time training; and randomised comparisons of attitude
retraining of senior faculty, institutional quota setting and mentoring.
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Recommendations
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Students

Flexibility

Whilst the working group was convened to consider the particular needs of
women clinical academics, many of its findings and thus conclusions are equally
relevant to men wishing to pursue an academic career.

There is an urgent need for Medical and Dental Schools to provide more compre-
hensive information, particularly about careers in clinical academic medicine and
dentistry but also regarding careers in both disciplines more generally. The
provision of this information should not simply be limited to the undergraduate
period. Careers resources should be accessible at all stages of medical and dental
training, including information on application processes, career progression,
opportunities and pay scales with respect to different specialties.

Clinical academics are less visible to students than should be the case.
Structured opportunities for students to interact with and question clinical
academics would help to combat the lack of exposure of students to clinical
academics as ‘role models’ and should be facilitated by Medical and Dental
Schools.

Academic staff should be appointed to act as dedicated mentors to students,
providing information, support and encouragement to students. Mentorship
should not simply be confined to those students approaching completion of their
undergraduate training but should be available to students at all stages of the
medical or dental course.

Students should have sufficient opportunities to experience different types of
research topics and methodologies in a supportive environment.

Students should receive formal, structured instruction in how to teach.

There is a need for the new organisations responsible for junior doctor training
to work closely with the funding agencies and the Higher Education Institutions to
ensure sufficient flexibility in the system concerning the career stage for entry to
academic medicine/dentistry.

There should be recognition that clinical academics may wish to work less
than full time at certain stages of their careers, without their career progress being
affected.

There should be opportunities for clinical academics to take a career break
without detriment, perhaps involving retraining and staged re-entry to their
careers.



There should be a dedicated tenure track for clinical academics.

Career tracking should take place through the funding bodies, with sector-
wide agreement on how to group the 55 PMETB specialties. The Medical Schools
Council is actively engaged in a Working Group, with stakeholders drawn from
across the major funders, to harmonise specialty nomenclature and facilitate
career-tracking across Fellowships and other awards.

The budget for flexible training should be re-instated in deaneries.

There is a need to make sure that women are nurtured in their aspirations to
succeed and encouraged to see themselves as the leaders of the future. It is vital
to ensure that those in positions of seniority encourage female colleagues to seek
places on panels and committees of influence both within their institution and at
a national and international level The Medical Schools Council, in partnership
with the Leadership Foundation for Higher Education and HEFCE Leadership,
Governance and Management, is developing a course targeted at future deans and
heads of Medical and Dental Schools, aiming to encourage colleagues in these
institutions to put themselves forwards for such positions in full knowledge of
what such a leadership position would involve. Women should be actively
encouraged to participate in this programme.

The following strategies should be adopted to test the efficacy of the proposed
measures in encouraging women to enter, and remain within, the clinical
academic workforce.

Royal Colleges and Medical Schools should implement regular monitoring of
representation by gender on panels, boards and faculty positions. These data
could be published as part of the annual Medical Schools Council Clinical
Academic Staffing Survey or included in a separate benchmarking document, to
be published at regular intervals.

Funding streams should be allocated to test the effect of specific stratagems
on career advancement and academic productivity in women and men. The
Medical Schools Council understands that data on gender is being collected by
both MMC, in assessment of those taking up Academic Foundation Programmes,
and by the National Coordinating Centre for Research Capacity Development
(NCCRCD) in assessing the beneficiaries of Academic Clinical Fellowships, Clinical
Lectureships and ‘new blood’ Senior Lectureships. It is vital that this data
collection continues and that efforts are made to ensure high quality data.

The international significance of this issue should not be forgotten. An
approach should be made by the Medical Schools Council to the European
Commission to secure funding for an in-depth, rigorous evidence-based analysis
of barriers to the progression of women in clinical academia across member
states. A paucity of women in clinical academia, yet with a concomitant increase
in female medical and dental students, will affect the ability of a health system to
respond to change with the innovation and flexibility required by consumers with
ever higher expectations. The EC must be encouraged to recognise this as an
economic issue.

Women as leaders
of the medical and
dental workforce
of the future

Future work




Specific interventions that merit objective assessment include formal,
informal and multi-faceted mentoring; structured part-time versus full-time
training; and randomised comparisons of attitude retraining of senior faculty,
institutional quota setting and mentoring.

The Medical Schools Council will continue to monitor the recruitment and
retention of women in clinical academic medicine and dentistry through the
annual Survey of the UK’s clinical academic staffing levels. It is intended that
progress against these recommendations be reviewed bi-annually.



Appendices

Appendix 1: Profile of the clinical academic workforce by gender
MEDICINE

a) Clinical academics by grade and gender: 31 July 2006

b) Clinical academics by grade and gender: changes since 2004

Source data:The Medical Schools Council and Council of Heads and Deans of Dental Schools!
All figures given as FTE.
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b) Clinical academics by specialty and gender at 31 July 2006

DENTISTRY

Clinical academics by grade and gender: 31 July 2006

Clinical academics by grade and gender: change since 2004




b) Clinical academics by specialty and gender at 31 July 2006

*‘Other’ includes all those specialties not included in the specialty categories used for the Medical Schools Council and Council of Heads and
Deans of Dental Schools data collection.
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Appendix 2: Number of consultants and GPs relative to medical student intake, 1987—-2006

* Includes dental specialties.
** Figures exclude GP Retainers.

Source data:The Information Centre, Medical and Dental Workforce Census; Higher Education Funding Council for England; Department of
Health, London.
All figures are for Hospital and Community Health Services in England only and are presented as headcount.
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